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Welcome to Tarvin Parish Council’s Annual Report for 2015/16. The following pages 
contain details of the Councils activities throughout the year, financial statements, 
other relevant Council information, and reports the main local organisations who 
received grants from the Council during the year. 
  
CHAIRMAN’S REPORT 
(by the Chairman of the Parish Council, Councillor Ted Lush) 
 
1. The importance of the public 
The views, concerns and aspirations of the public are at the very heart of what the 
Parish Council does. 
It is for this reason that every Parish Council meeting starts with an Open Forum 
where members of the public can raise any issue. The Council has always dealt with 
the matters raised, although not necessarily at the same meeting. However, 
following complaints, the Council has tried to make the Open Forum more 
interactive, so that initial feedback can be given during the Open Forum even if the 
issue raised is not on the agenda. 
Issues raised by the public are most often about environmental matters e.g. litter, 
overgrown hedges, trees, although transport issues such as speeding and parking 
also come up often. 
It is a sad fact that not many residents attend Council meetings, although the Council 
tries to overcome this by communicating through Tarvin Times, Tarvinonline, the 
Council's own website and village noticeboards.  
 
2. Parish Council 
There could have been a Parish Council election in May 2015 but as there were 
fewer than 11 nominations local residents were not required to vote. This was 
frustrating for the Council, both because it is important to have a full complement of 
councillors to represent residents, and because of a budget change imposed by 
Cheshire West and Chester Council (CWaC) which meant the Council had to budget 
for the cost of an election. The Council spent the year seeking to co-opt new 
members and this resulted in new Councillors Ford, Holmes, Lloyd, and Ryan. Sadly, 
two long-serving members, Councillors Spruce and Williams, stood down during the 
year, and we wish them well. The year ended with one seat still vacant. 
 
3. What we did 
On 1st April 2015 the parish was greatly increased in area when the civil parishes of 
Bruen Stapleford, Hockenhull and Prior's Heys became part of the new Tarvin Parish 
Council. This had little impact on the population of the parish, which remains at a 
little over 2,900. 
• There were no major planning applications but in June the Council was 
consulted by a firm of developers (Gladman), working on behalf of the owners of 
Church Farm, about a proposal for over 200 houses on land to the east of Church 
Street/Tarporley Road. In response to this outline proposal the Council: 
• noted that the CWaC Local Plan, which covers the period 2010-2030, has 
designated Tarvin as a Key Service Centre and set a minimum number of 200 new 
homes to be built, but that this target was close to being already met; 
• said that although there were reasons why the Council might consider it 
appropriate to have additional housing, e.g. 
◦ an unmet need for certain types of housing 



 

3 
 

◦ to support and improve the range of local businesses and services 
◦ to attract additional community facilities 
◦ it was important that the basic infrastructure could support any 
development. 
The Council also had specific concerns about the proposal, in particular about the 
amount of land included in the proposed development. The Council was also aware 
that CWaC owns land adjacent to the site, which had been identified in CWaC's 
Strategic Housing Land Availability Assessments for possible future housing. The 
Council felt that it would be better for the community if the whole area, also including 
land owned by the Diocese, was looked at through one comprehensive master plan. 
Gladman did listen to the Council and did try to engage with CWaC and the Diocese 
but unfortunately neither party was interested. A more modest proposal for 65 homes 
on part of Church Farm's land was put forward in March 2016 and will be the subject 
of community consultation in May 2016. The revised proposal incorporates many of 
the suggestions made by the Council. 
The most significant cause of concern in the community during the year was the 
proposal by IGas to carry out seismic surveys to investigate the sub-surface rock 
layers, to see if the geology might be suitable for future shale gas extraction using 
the fracking process. The Council was successful in getting representatives of IGas 
and their survey contractor to a meeting at which there was a lively question and 
answer session with members of the public. Although survey work was carried out in 
the parish area the Council does not know what the results were, or whether it will 
result in a planning application for permission to frack. 
The Council continues to be frustrated with the service it receives from CWaC. 
Improvements have been promised but remain undelivered e.g. the right turn into 
Tarvin from the A51, which is dangerous as it stands; work is left unfinished e.g. 
marking out the bus stops; agreed changes take a long time to be implemented e.g. 
new speed limits in Oscroft and tourist signs on the A51 and A54. To help overcome 
these deficiencies, the Council agreed in January 2016 to create a new budget which 
could be used to address this kind of issue. 
The Council lobbied the new Labour-controlled CWaC Council not to implement the 
former administration's school transport policy, which will cost Tarvin parents money, 
but it did not succeed. The Council also tried and failed to persuade CWaC to 
continue to pay the previously promised New Homes Bonus money to parish 
councils. The Council felt and continues to feel that if additional homes are built in its 
area it should be given additional resources to allow it to provide and improve 
community facilities. The Council responded to two CWaC consultations one on 
recreation provision and one on library staffing. In the case of recreation the Council 
believes that there should be more recreation provision to meet the needs of the 
parish and in the case of libraries its clear view was that staff should be professional 
and not volunteers. The Council takes its role as advocate for Tarvin very seriously 
and will always try to get the best deal for the community.     
The Council undertook a public consultation with households on By Pass Road and 
Millside Close. The concern was the speed of traffic on the A54 and whether that 
posed difficulties for residents trying to access the centre of the village. Over 60% of 
households responded and once the analysed the Council felt that a powerful case 
could be made to CWaC to reduce the speed limit and improve the refuges in the 
middle of the road. The Council does not know what the response of CWaC will be to 
this report but it has been written by a local resident, a professional transport 
planner, so it is in a form that those assessing the case will readily appreciate.    
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The Council is proud to fund, through modest grants, organisations that through their 
activities improve the lives of individuals and makes the community a much better 
place to live. In 2015/16 those groups were the Woodland Trust, the Community 
Centre, the Scouts, the summer Fete, and the Christmas Festival.  
Finally I would like to thank all those individuals who give up their time to make 
Tarvin a better place, their efforts show and are appreciated. I would also like to 
officially thank Broomheath Plantation who have provided the Council, over the last 
two years, with free Christmas trees.        
 

PARISH COUNCIL COMMITTEES AND WORKING GROUPS 
 
Planning Committee – All Councillors. 
 
Finance Working Party 
Councillors D H Cotgreave, E Lush, M Pochin, B Spruce, R Williams (Councillors 
Spruce and Williams resigned during the year. Councillor M Lloyd was appointed 
during the year) 
 
Strategy Working Party - All Councillors 
 
Parking Working Party 
Councillors D Cotgreave, S Hardacre, E Lush, B Spruce (Councillor Spruce resigned 
during the year) 
 
Streetscene Working Party 
Councillors D H Cotgreave, S Hardacre 
 
Advisory Working Party 
(Working Party established to meet with the Clerk as and when called by the Clerk to 
examine issues that arise between meetings where the Clerk feels that support/back 
up would be helpful) 
Councillors D Cotgreave, E Lush, P Twigg, R Williams (Councillor Williams resigned 
during the year)  
 
King George V Playing Field Working Party 
(To work with the Clerk to ensure that the day to day management of the field was 
covered and to advise Council and/or the charity on any issues requiring attention) 
Councillors C Jones, B Spruce, P Twigg, R Williams (Councillors Spruce and 
Williams resigned during the year) 
 
Future Land Use Masterplan Working Party 
Councillors S Hardacre, E Lush, M Pochin, R Williams (Councillor Williams resigned 
during the year)  
 
Home to School Transport Working Party 
Councillors S Hardacre, C Jones, E Lush 
 
Public Footpath Working Party 
Lead Councillor R Williams (Councillor Williams resigned during the year) 
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PARISH COUNCIL APPOINTMENTS TO OUTSIDE ORGANISATIONS 
 
Community Centre Management Committee  
Councillor S Hardacre   
 
Tarvin Educational Trust  
Councillor D H Cotgreave. 
 
Parish Plan Implementation Group 
Councillors S Hardacre, E Lush (Councillor Hardacre resigned during the year. 
Councillor M Lloyd was appointed during the year but later resigned) 
 
CHESHIRE ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS 
(Chester and Vale Royal Area Meetings) 
Councillors S Hardacre, E Lush, R Williams (Councillor Williams resigned during the 
year) 
 
OTHER 
 
The King George V Playing Field Committee 
A Committee for the King George V Playing Field Charity (Registered Charity No 
1083973) that met during the year with the main users of the Playing Field. The 
purpose of the committee was to provide regular face to face contact between all 
parties and provide an opportunity for an issues to be shared. (This committee did 
not meet in public as it was a committee meeting of the charity, not the Parish 
Council)  
Councillors P Twigg (Chairman), C Jones, B Spruce, R Williams representatives of 
Tarvin Bowling Club, Tarvin Athletic Football Club, Tarvin Rex Football Club, Tarvin 
Tennis Club, Scout and Guide Management Committee. (Councillors Spruce and 
Williams resigned during the year. Councillor L Holmes joined the committee during 
the year.) 
 
GENERAL MATTERS 
 
Financial Matters 
How We Spend Your Money – The Statement of Accounts 
 
 Year to 31st 

March 2016 
       £ 

Year to 31st 
March 2015 
         £ 

See Note No 

Balances brought forward   44,954   33,658 1 
Plus Annual Precept   38,920   34,666 2 
Plus Other Receipts   25,131   11,902 3 
Less Staff Costs   13,128   12,982 4 
Less Other Payments   24,785   22,290 5 
Balances carried forward   71,092   44,954 6 
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Notes 
1. Balances brought forward means Cash in the Bank Accounts. 
2. Precept is the money the Parish Council receives from the Council Tax to 

carry out its duties. 
3. Other Receipts covers all other income received by the Council. It comprises 

of the New Homes Bonus £21,033, Council Tax Reduction Scheme Grant 
£1,305, Bank Interest £38, VAT refunded by H M Customs and Excise 
£1,833, Churchyard Grant £685, and a donation of £237.  

4. Staff Costs are the payroll costs of the two employees of the Council. 
Employees received a 1% increase during the year. (NB The Councillors are 
all volunteers and do not receive payment for their work) 

5. Other Payments cover all other expenditure incurred by the Council. This 
includes the net cost of maintaining the King George V Playing Field, grass 
cutting, street lighting, Christmas lights, insurance, hire of rooms for meetings, 
training, printing, and grants given to local organisations.   

6. Balances carried forward means cash in the bank accounts. Parish Council 
Policy is to aim to hold between a minimum of three and a maximum of six 
months of the most recent precept plus an estimate of any known likely 
fluctuations. The restricted funds held in the bank account are not part of 
reserves. Of the £71,092 in the accounts at 31st March 2016 £14,160 is for 
New Play Equipment, £5,762 is restricted for youth work, £29,491 is the New 
Homes Bonus, £1,350 covers a grant received and awaiting an invoice for 
payment, and an amount of £4,975 is restricted. The most recent precept 
amounted to £38,920. Council consider that general reserves of £15,354 are 
adequate and acceptable at the present time and in line with the approved 
policy. 

 
Newsletter 
Our newsletter (Tarvin Times) is published four times a year – each February, May, 
August, and October. All Parish organisations are welcome to contribute to it. 
Contributions should be forwarded to the Clerk.   
 
Parish Council Meetings 

! All Parish Council meetings are open meetings and members of the public are 
most welcome to attend and listen to the debates. 

! If you want to come along to a meeting but don’t want to stay until the end that 
is not a problem. Come and join us and then leave when you wish to do so. 
All we ask is that you come and go quietly. 

! Meetings are normally held on the 4th Monday evening each month in the 
Edna Rose Room in the Community Centre. 

! The first 15 minutes of each meeting is a public forum where anyone can 
have his or her say on any local matter. The allocated time may be increased 
under certain circumstances 

! An agenda for each meeting is placed on the Council’s website and also on 
the noticeboards by the Red Lion in Tarvin and by the Village Green in 
Oscroft. 

! Informal notes of meetings are normally placed on the noticeboard by the Red 
Lion in Tarvin within seven days of the meeting being held 

! The most recent set of approved minutes are placed on the noticeboard in the 
Community Centre 

! All approved minutes can be found on the Parish Council website 
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Websites 
The Tarvinonline website was launched by the local community on 25th June 2013 
and has proved very popular. The website includes daily news, a directory of over 
100 Tarvin Businesses, Clubs and Services, an up-to-date calendar showcasing 
what is on and when, Gallery of photographs, Buy and Sell, Sudoku, and much 
more. 
 
In August 2013 the Parish Council accepted an offer from Tarvinonline to run a 
parallel, but independent site within the structure of Tarvinonline. The old Parish 
Council website was shut down and the new one is operational. There are two ways 
to reach the new site, either via the Tarvinonline site or via the usual address 
(www.tarvinparishcouncil.org.uk)  
 
KING GEORGE V PLAYING FIELD COMMITTEE REPORT 
(by the Chairman of the Management Committee Councillor Pet Twigg)                  
 
The Committee met quarterly, working together, to oversee the management and 
maintenance of the playing field and its users. 
The playing field, bowling and tennis club facilities – together with the play area 
continue to be well used by residents and visitors of the Parish alike. 
Repairs and maintenance to the play area equipment are ongoing and this year has 
included a full hot wash to the play equipment and surfaces. The hedges have been 
cut. 
Tarvin AFC would like to thank the Parish Council for allowing them to use the King 
George V Playing Field during the 2015 /16 season. Tarvin Under 11’s have used 
the field on Saturday mornings, and the Under 12's have used it on Sundays 
throughout the season, and the pitch has been playable most weekends, even when 
other teams have had their matches cancelled. On a couple of occasions, older age 
groups have used the field on a Sunday, when asked to reverse the fixture by the 
opposition, due to unplayable pitches. In addition to this, the youngest age groups at 
Tarvin (Under 5 and Under 6's) have been training on the field most Sunday 
mornings. It has been a successful season for Tarvin as a club, with numbers 
increasing again.  Tarvin under 9's and under 11's have reached the Chester League 
finals, with other teams reaching semi-finals. The Under 12 Blues look in prime 
position to win their division, and get promoted to the top league. We have started up 
a girls’ team in the last few weeks, with the target of joining a league next season 
(they are also using Tarvin Playing Fields for training).  The aim for next season will 
be to continue to allow local children to benefit from playing sport in a controlled, 
safe and organised setting. 
Tarvin Tennis Club’s major pre-occupation in 2015 was obtaining planning 
permission for both its new clubhouse and the installation of floodlights on two of the 
courts.  The Club expects the project to be completed by the summer of 2016. 
The Club held another 'Play Tennis for Free' day in May 2015 promoted by British 
Tennis and had more than 60 people attending, including many juniors.  It is hoped 
that the improved Club facilities will lead to an enhanced and expanded junior 
coaching programme and the ambition is to offer playing facilities which match any in 
the area. 
Tarvin Bowling Club has had a good year and has a team in the Chester and District 
Bowling League playing on Monday and Thursday evenings. Also a team in the 
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Norley and District Bowling League, playing on a Tuesday afternoon - with two 
teams playing in the Evening League on a Wednesday. In addition members play 
social bowls nearly every day of the week and members of the public are welcome to 
come and watch at any time. Anyone interested in learning or playing are very 
welcome to pop in and have a go. 
On the back of the new Tennis Club development, the bowling club now have new 
fencing, pavilion and green keepers hut. Over the winter the club has improved the 
structure of the green to help with the drainage and also reseeded and fertilised it. 
The playing surface is excellent and is receiving compliments not only from the 
members but also the visiting teams. 
Altogether another enjoyable year for users of the King George V Playing field, 
residents are reminded that the field is enjoyed by many and we can all play our part 
to keep it in order - if you see litter please don’t walk by, bin it and if you see damage 
please report it immediately to the Clerk. All matters of antisocial behaviour should 
be reported to the police (101 if a non-emergency, 999 if an emergency). Dogs must 
not be let off their lead and dog fouling is an offence and threatens public health, bag 
it. 
 
TARVIN COMMUNITY WOODLAND TRUST 
(by Dr Stuart Exell, Chairman) 
 
Tarvin Community Woodland Trust (TCWT) with its new constitution as a company 
limited by guarantee ensures greater long term security of ownership of the 
woodland on behalf of the community and less exposure to personal risk for present 
and future directors/trustees; it is a registered charity like the Trust before it. For 
details please see our report of last year. 
The transition we have undertaken will be completed within a few weeks as we 
conclude the transfer of ownership of the new Taylor Wimpey section of woodland to 
TCWT.  The full woodland walk will then be some 2 km in length making the round 
trip good exercise!  We continue to monitor other developments in the village in the 
hope of extending the woodland even further in the future to develop a real wildlife 
corridor. 
Woodlands are best worked in the autumn and winter months, certainly before the 
birds start to nest. This winter we have achieved much in woodland terms: 
- Tree felling and coppicing has opened up the woodland for improved 
undergrowth development plus stimulation of ground flora.  Some of the coppicing 
has helped a number of our neighbours benefit from increased light and doubtless 
the demand for more will continue; we sometimes feel if we satisfied all demands for 
tree reduction there would be little woodland left!  So we will progress steadily to 
allow trees to recover and grow back albeit at lower heights. 
- Partly for insurance purposes we commissioned a full professional tree survey 
and have followed up all of the recommendations including tree and branch removal 
and have incorporated specific regular tree inspections into our quarterly health and 
safety checks. 
- This year we have had more time to spend on encouraging ground flora to 
spread with quite considerable success especially with snowdrops, wood anemones, 
cowslips and blue bells – plus rogue daffodils and crocuses. 
- Finally we have generated mountains of “brash” which will be 
reduced/chipped when the ground is drier and we can be sure not to damage wildlife 
habitats. 
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Manpower, as a voluntary organisation, is our lifeblood.  The TCWT Board/Trustees 
has the skills and experience required but we have to look at succession 
management as we are quite “long in the tooth” if fighting fit! Our thirty or so 
members, many of whom are also volunteers, are on average a bit younger.  They 
look after the interests of the community and hopefully some will be willing to 
progress to become trustees.  We actively seek further volunteers in two ways; those 
able to join the existing team particularly as we are growing the scale of the 
woodland.  In fact with Taylor Wimpey’s agreement we are already working on the 
ground in the new woodland area.  However, we also seek inputs from those with 
more specialist skills in natural sciences, especially botany.  Again please see the 
current newsletter. 
At the present most of our woodland work takes place on Thursday mornings when 
we regularly have eight or more volunteers.  In order to attract younger interest we, 
in addition, are considering some form of weekend work probably project based 
rather than longer term regular commitment.  Grass cutting and construction of the 
water scrapes are two current examples.  Please see the current newsletter for more 
details which should have been delivered to your door.  Do please respond. 
Business/finance are areas where we feel we have a good skill mix in the Trust but 
we again look to the future for new recruits.  We receive regular financial support 
from the Parish Council, community members at our plant sale and coffee morning 
as well as occasional grants.  Also financial donations attract tax advantages.  We 
are fortunate in having adequate funding flows for our needs in the foreseeable 
future for running costs, equipment replacement and more modest development 
projects.  For larger projects such as land purchase we would seek grant or other 
funding. 
Finally, we thank the Parish Council for its support and through it the Community for 
their generosity. 
 
TARVIN EDUCATIONAL FOUNDATION 
(by the Parish Council representative Councillor David H Cotgreave) 
 
The Tarvin Educational Foundation manages the endowments of the Tarvin 
Grammar School and is able to make grants towards secondary and further 
education to students residing in the Ancient Parish of Tarvin. 
During the past 12 months awards have been agreed to 28 students to a total of 
£10,050. Most of the grants were awarded to undergraduate students on University 
courses. Another award was given to a ballet student to assist her travel to a top 
Ballet Company in the North of England, also a young flautist was assisted towards 
the cost of a new flute. Other grants were agreed towards educational project trips 
abroad. 
Assistance may also be given to young person’s training for a profession or trade 
such as an apprenticeship. 
The next meeting to consider grant applications will be held in mid-September. Such 
applications may be made to the Clerk- D. H. Cotgreave at Brown Heath Farm, 
Tarvin CH3 8NE.  E-mail applications are acceptable but should show the full local 
postal address and a contact number. E-mail to- dhcotgreave@btinternet.com 
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TARVIN COMMUNITY CENTRE MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE  
(by the Chairman of the Management Committee Mr A Wilkinson) 
 
The year has shown significant progress towards the goals of the Committee. 
Works have been undertaken to improve the appearance and usability of the Centre. 
The Committee members have redecorated the Edna Rose Room, Foyer and Small 
Room. The Edna Rose Room has been refurbished with new blackout curtains, 
round tables and new tablecloths: these improvements were substantially funded 
through a grant from the Cheshire Community Foundation.  It became apparent after 
these improvements that the Kitchen needed some major works.  A scheme was 
prepared and a local contractor was appointed to carry out the works. This work was 
financed from the Community Centre’s own reserves together with a grant from the 
local Borough Councillors for a Dishwasher, plus other donations from some of the 
Centre’s users towards the Hot water Boiler.  These improvements have significantly 
enhanced the appeal of the Centre not only for our regular users but also our 
occasional hirers. 
A new Logo has been designed and adopted by the Committee. 
The usage of the Small Room has increased over the period with new users being 
attracted to the facilities offered. 
Changes by Cheshire West and Chester Council to the management of the 
maintenance and cleaning of CWaC owned premises has caused considerable 
concern over the past 6 months with redundancies and changes to working hours 
being proposed, rescinded and then reintroduced. Fortunately for the Committee the 
Lease with CWaC specifies that the services of a Caretaker are to be provided.  Our 
Caretaker Rob Delemere was offered and took voluntary early redundancy. A new 
Caretaker has now been appointed (Ian Baker) his appointment is working 
reasonably well despite him having to undertake additional duties away from Tarvin.  
As a side issue the changes have resulted in the Committee having to provide all 
kitchen and toilet requisites, this amounted to £475 during the year. 
The financial stringency being suffered by CWaC has manifested itself in the lack of 
improvements being undertaken within the building and the extended time in 
receiving responses to enquiries. 
The immediate future is particularly exciting as the development of the New Lounge 
Area is now at an advanced stage.  We have obtained landlord’s permission for the 
works from CWaC and Building Regulation permission, Grant Funding of £50,000 
from WREN, together with smaller grants of £7500 from the Garfield Weston 
Foundation and £5000 from the Williams Family Foundation these together with 
funding from the Community Centre’s own reserves, means that we have been able 
to accept a tender from Novus Property Solutions for the works to commence. It is 
hoped that the work will be completed over the summer period and be available for 
all by the beginning of September 
I am delighted to report that the overall financial position of the Community Centre 
remains healthy with an increase in letting income of 12% with events income 
increasing by a magnificent 69% over the previous year. The overall surplus for the 
year was almost £23,000. The Committee aims to hold a contingency reserve equal 
to one quarter’s running costs (approximately £7,000) and the balance of its reserves 
are being set aside to help finance the new lounge area and future developments 
The Grant from the Parish Council, a most welcome £1,000 enabled the Committee 
to underwrite the cost of fulfilling its aim of providing live theatre performances at 
affordable prices including taking risks on some of the more unusual events. This 
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again has proved very successful with both young and old enjoying live 
performances. The monthly film nights continue to be successful with good 
audiences (dependent on the film) being achieved. 
The Community Centre has been improved and will continue to be improved.  It now 
offers facilities for all and must remain the heart of the village. This has not been 
achieved easily and the current Committee have worked tirelessly to achieving what 
we have today.  I thank them for their efforts and the many hours of work undertaken 
behind the scenes. My own involvement has been able to be reduced somewhat by 
some of the Committee members taking over the responsibility for certain users.  
This needs to be taken further, as by the recruitment of new members to the 
Committee we hope to achieve further delegation of responsibilities, reducing the 
current workload of individual members and thereby gaining a happier less stressed 
Committee. At present there are over 40 different users of the Centre all having their 
own individual requirements? 
The Tarvin Community Centre Committee of Management is an enthusiastic group 
of people they may sometimes become very frustrated but have a clear vision for the 
future and welcome the support they receive from the Parish Council. With its 
ongoing support and that of the community they will continue to work together to 
achieve their goal of making Tarvin a great place to live.  
 
WWW.TARVINONLINE.ORG 
(by Arnie Sheppard on behalf of Tarvinonline Editorial Team) 
  
Background Information 
The website was created in June 2013 as a direct response to the communication 
need identified in Tarvin Parish Plan using a grant from the Big Lottery Fund.  Based 
largely on the early success of the website we were successful in securing a second 
grant to develop the website further and provide for hosting costs in the near future. 
A few facts and figures 
The website has published 2,030 articles since its launch and has been visited 
194,000 times with over 385,000 web pages being viewed. There is a positive trend 
in readership with monthly average access now exceeding 7,300. Emails are the 
main source of contact by readers and 2,700 have been received to date. 
Communication links 
Facebook has become an integral part of modern communication. Our latest weekly 
statistics show that total reach is between 1,500 and 2,000. Abstracts from all 
articles go to our Facebook page and provide links to the article on the website if 
people want to read more. We also provide a Twitter feed. We have just had new 
software installed in the website (paid for by the 2nd Big Lottery grant) which 
dynamically adjusts the page layout to match the size of viewing screen whether 
PC/laptop, tablet or smart-phone. We recently made a parish -wide distribution of a 
leaflet promoting the website and encouraging residents to get involved. A 
Tarvinonline "Pop-up" banner is used at major events to remind residents of the 
website. 
What does the website offer? 
The team has built up extensive directories of local Businesses (72) and Societies 
(33) providing outline information, contacts and links to other village websites. This is 
invaluable both for existing residents and newcomers to the community. A Calendar 
gives details of forthcoming events up to a year ahead which helps to avoid 

http://WWW.TARVINONLINE.ORG
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overlapping events. Over 2,400 images are stored relating to articles as well as 
views around Tarvin. 
Our target is 2 articles each day. Some highlight forthcoming events or report events 
that have taken place. Wherever possible we encourage those running the event to 
supply the article in full but the editorial team will always "flesh out" articles based on 
outline information. Images, depicting the village or people involved are used 
wherever possible. Major parish events such as the annual Village Fete, Christmas 
Market or the Village Quiz are promoted through several articles leading up to the 
event to encourage active participation. Occasionally the website acts as a focus for 
local "campaigns" e.g. traffic issues, school transport, broadband rollout. Due to the 
daily involvement by the editorial team the website is always up to date and can 
often post "real-time" information e.g. traffic accidents. We have built up a number of 
regular contributors from several Village Societies and Organisations. 
The website policy is to archive all past articles as a record of parish life and a 
powerful search facility allows the user to sift through and find their topic of interest. 
 
Parish Councillors and their Contact Details (covering the full year to 31st March 
2016) 
Tarvin Parish Council is comprised of a maximum of 11 Councillors. Details of 
Councillors who served during the year are as follows: (their contact telephone 
numbers, all dial code 01829, are in brackets) 
Cllr Edward Lush (Chairman) (741468) from 22nd June 2015 to 31st March 2016 
Cllr Sue Hardacre (Vice Chairman) (741962) from 18th May 2015 to 31st March 
2016 
Cllr David Cotgreave (740231) from 18th May 2015 to 31st March 2016 
Cllr Rob Ford (740371) from 22nd February to 31st March 2016 
Cllr Larry Holmes (740564) from 24th August 2015 to 31st March 2016 
Cllr Clare Jones (740186) from 18th May 2015 to 31st March 2016 
Cllr Mike Lloyd (741748) from 27th July 2015 to 31st March 2016 
Cllr Matthew Pochin (741136) from 18th May 2015 to 31st March 2016 
Cllr Peter Ryan (740576) from 8th March 2016 to 31st March 2016 
Cllr Brian Spruce (740393) from 18th May 2015 to 23rd November 2015 
Cllr Pet Twigg (740509) from 18th May 2015 to 31st March 2016  
Cllr Ray Williams (740486) from 18 May 2015 to 21st March 2016 
 
Cheshire West and Chester Councillors and their Contact Details  
Cllr Hugo Deynem (01829 751830) Cllr John Leather (01829 752558) 
 
To contact the Parish Council:  
Write to: Mike Hassall, Clerk to Tarvin Parish Council, Roy Cottage, Townfield Lane, 
Tarvin CH3 8EG 
e-mail Miketarvinparish@aol.com 
telephone 01829 741075 
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